
13. Ship of the Month - cont'd.

In the end, the JAMES W. CURRAN and JOHN A. McPHAIL were abandoned to the 
underwriters. The proposed Brophy's Point service died and the tired WOLFE 
ISLANDER continued carrying islanders until she was replaced in 1975 by 
WOLFE ISLANDER III, built at Thunder Bay for the service. The old ISLANDER 
was laid up held in reserve, and she was reactivated late in 1980 as a re
placement for the AMHERST ISLANDER. WOLFE ISLANDER eventually was sold to 
the Marine Museum of the Great Lakes and was scuttled as a dive site off 
Kingston in September of 1985.

The Department of Highways had added another boat to the Wolfe Island route 
in 1966. The steel, diesel car ferry ROMEO AND ANNETTE (C. 190421), built in 
1949 as Hull 1000 of Russel-Hipwell Ltd. at Owen Sound, was brought up the 
St. Lawrence in October 1965. She was acquired from Restigouche Ferries Ltd. 
which had operated her between Cross Point, Quebec, and Campbelltown, New 
Brunswick. Renamed (b) UPPER CANADA in 1965, she replaced WOLFE ISLANDER in 
the spring of 1966 as the ISLANDER was laid up at the LaSalle Causeway for a 
major engine overhaul. UPPER CANADA was taken from Kingston to Leamington in 
the summer of 1977, by late T. M. H. S. member Capt Harold Hogan, for use a 
back-up boat for the PELEE ISLANDER. She was retired from Pelee Island ser
vice in 1991 after JIIMAAN went on the route. In 1994, UPPER CANADA began 
running on Georgia Bay, servicing Christian Island, but she was retired from 
that route in 2000 and returned to Leamington for the winter. It was 
reported that she had been sold to new owners in Ohio. UPPER CANADA no lon
ger is registered in Canada.

Maritime Technologies, a group spearheaded by Pam and Chris Roth, of Ster
ling Heights, Michigan, announced on September 25, 2001, the rediscovery of 
the sunken ferries. Stan Stock, Marv Kuziel and renowned shipwreck hunter 
John Steele had filmed the wrecks back in 1982 and then left them. Marine 
Technologies rediscovered them in 1999. Divers spent the past summer docu
menting the wrecks on video and in photographs. They found the McPHAIL up
right and intact and still connected by the tow cables to the CURRAN, which 
lies about 100 feet away, upside down and with one of her lifeboats resting 
on the lake floor next to the vessel. Maritime Technologies is putting to
gether a multi-media presentation for exhibition at the upcoming Ford Sea
horse Film Festival in February 2002.

But the two former Soo ferries, once so busy carrying autos and passengers 
on the vital link across the St. Mary's River, have now lain in the solitude 
of the bottom of Lake Huron for almost forty years, far longer than they 
served on their regular route. Somehow the Soo was a more interesting place 
when the ferries were running.

*  *  *

Editor's Note:  Thanks for their assistance in garnering research materials
and photographs for this tale are gratefully extended (in alphabetical or
der) to: Don Blameuser, Groveland, California; Don Boone, Collingwood; Colin 
Campbell, Toronto; Rick Dudeck, Canton, Ohio; Capt. Bill Breaker, Toronto; 
Ron Beaupre, Port Elgin; Rob Farrow, Thunder Bay; Dean Fraser, Monroe, Mi
chigan; Skip Gillham, Vineland; Fred Griffith, Soo, Ontario; A l Jackson, Am
herstburg; Randy Johnson, Soo, Ontario; Roger LeLievre, Ann Arbor, Michigan; 
Capt. Buck Longhurst, Soo, Ontario; Jeff Penfound, Toronto; George Pyke, 
Wolfe Island; Ralph Roberts, Saginaw, Michigan; Chris Roth, Sterling Heights 
Michigan; Tom Rutledge, Kingston; Neil ("boatnerd") Schultheiss, Detroit; 
Jim Toyne, Leamington, and Ron Walsh, Kingston. We also acknowledge material 
from the collections of late T. M. H .  S. members John H. Bascom, Ivan S. 
Brookes, James M. Kidd and Donald Page.

Your Editor fondly remembers his many trips across the St. Mary's aboard 
JAMES W. CURRAN and JOHN A. McPHAIL; they were a highlight of trips to the 
Soo in the 1950s and early 1960s. The long lineups for the ferry were soon 
forgotten if photos of passing ships could be taken during the crossing!

*  *  *  *  *


